

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 4: October 15, 2009
Minutes

October 15, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for October 15, 2009 

The agenda for the October 15th meeting was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of October 1, 2009 

The minutes for the October 1st meeting were moved, seconded and passed.
                  
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada reported on an event at CSUDH on Oct 14 in support of the oil severance tax and in opposition to budget cuts. There were concerns about a lack of transparency in budget planning.

The Chancellor is not supporting the oil severance tax, because he feels it will not generate enough revenue. CFA President Yamada agreed that this was the case, but believed that we should try to get what we can. Proponents are trying to deal with mayoral opposition to the measure.
AB 280 was vetoed. The Governor recently vetoed more bills than at any one time in state history. Many of these bills passed by large majorities, but there is probably not enough votes to overturn the veto of AB 280. It is expected to be reintroduced next year.
As the result of a letter writing campaign, two students won a trip to Sacramento to be lobbyists for the CSU. She informed the Senate that there are 65 districts in California that are home bases for CSULB students.
There will be a teach-in on November 2nd. At least five new student groups are beginning to form. CFA Yamada is trying to mentor them and coordinate their efforts.
There will be a Critical Perspectives on Economy event next week, Tuesday, October 20th in the USU Ballroom. She encouraged instructors to inform students of the event. 

She provided an update on efforts to provide CSULB faculty speakers at Wilson High. We plan to schedule events next semester. 

She encouraged faculty who live in Long Beach to support the Parcel Tax (Proposition T). There will be precinct walking on November 1st. 

She reported that Van Tran, local legislator from the Fullerton area refused to see her and a group of students in person. 

There was a meeting of the CFA statewide assembly last week. Topics discussed included how best to make an impact and the formation of a coalition with California Community Colleges and the UC system. There is talk of coordinating a statewide event.
4.2 Nominating Committee 
Nominating Committee Chair Antonella Sciortino moved the following nominations:
· GWARC

· Maryam Qudrat, COE (2012)
· Rebekha Abbuhl, CLA, (2010) [mid-term replacement]
· GEGC
· Aubry Mintz, COTA (2012) [mid-term replacement]
·  TPC
· Min He, COE (2011)
· IEC
· Richard Marcus, CLA (2012)
· Member at Large: Aparna Nayak-Guercio, CLA  (2010) [mid-term replacement] 
· Member at Large: Carolin Lusby, CHHS (2011)
The nominations were seconded and passed without dissent.
4.3 Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )
4.31.1 Obsolescence/Removal of  73-14 “Transferability of Credit for Cross-Listed Interdisciplinary Courses” (AS-804-09/CEPC)

4.31.2 Name Change: Library & Academic Technology Services to University Library (AS-805-09/CEPC)

The items on the Consent Calendar received their First Readings.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

The President reported that the University would be receiving an additional 5.7 million dollars in stimulus funds. This would provide a small buffer for possible future cuts. It should allow the addition of classes in the spring. The University will continue to apply for Federal stimulus dollars.
In response to a question from Dean Riposa, the President responded that the Colleges should be hearing very soon about the additional funding for spring classes.
The University has been having productive talks with Isabel Duff, Director of our neighbor, the Veterans Administration (VA) Hospital. There is an agreement to create a day care center on the VA site that CSULB would operate. This arrangement will result in a gain 40 to 45 spots for the children of members of the campus community. The wall between the VA and CSULB will literally be coming down. An MOU is being developed with the VA. The VA is also building new classrooms for nursing to which CSULB students will have access.   
The President reported that the new Nursing building at CSULB will be breaking ground on Oct. 28th.  Senator Huckabay reminded the Senate that the new building will be the first addition to the campus nursing department facilities in 46 years, despite tremendous growth in the number of nursing students.
The President informed the Senate that a California Appeals judge gave a speech at Harvard blasting governance by referendum. The judge described how referenda always ended up in his Appeals Court. It is hoped that this will be another factor pushing state constitutional reform.
He reported that, along with CFA President Teri Yamada, he would be visiting local schools and PTAs to promote higher education. 

He reported on the Long Beach School Board’s placement of a parcel tax (Proposition T) on the November ballot. If successful, this would raise $1,100 per K-12 student. 
CSULB has lost about $1,400 per student in funding. Universities across the country are cutting programs. Stimulus dollars are one time dollars and other states may be facing cuts of our magnitudes when their stimulus funds are gone.
In response to questions concerning his additional appointments to the Provost Search Committee, the President stated that the intent of the additional appointments was to include additional voices and talent.  He believed that inclusivity and civility were consistent with shared governance. 

On the proposal for a President’s Commission on the Status of Latinos, he acknowledged that his was the third request for a commission.  Proposals have also been made to form commissions on African American males and LGBT. He recognized the need to recruit staff and faculty who reflect student demographics and the need to be more aggressive in pursuing our diversity goals. He reported that a plan is being worked on, but like everything else, any plan will be hamstrung by budget concerns.  He stated that we have made significant progress in past years compared to our peer institutions. He stated that the University will not abandon remedial students to get better numbers. 

Senator Moreno asked what we as a University are doing locally to improve transparency. Senator Arroyo asked questions about Brooks College and the Foundation. Vice-President Stephens pointed to the broad participation in the RPP process. She stated that CSULB has gone beyond legal requirements for transparency in regard to the Bookstore, Foundation, and other non-state and auxiliary funds.
The President stated that we were one of few CSUs to hit target on enrollment. This accomplishment reflects the hard work of the deans and department chairs. Other CSU campuses did not meet their target and more classes were cut hence they did not have classes for all their students. He supported the 7th Avenue Art student protest with food. He agreed that we need to get the message out that it is not business as usual.  

Senator G. Garcia congratulated Senator Moreno for his recent appearance on NPR. She said the interview was great exposure for CSULB faculty.
7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS


7.1 Revision of Policy PS 79-08,Coordination of Multi-Section and Sequential Courses (AS-771-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Senator Vollendorf moved to change the title of the policy to “Standard Course Outline and Multi-Section Coordination Policy.”  The Senate is now aware that there is no University wide Standard Course Outline (SCO) policy. The motion was seconded by Dean Riposa. 

Senator Brazier stated that it would be better to develop a separate SCO policy. To include it in the policy now on the floor would make that Policy seem to do what it does not. The proposed amendment would involve major rewrites on the floor. He deemed the proposed amendment substantive and unfriendly. 

Senator Del Casino stated that now is the time to address the lack of a University-wide SCO Policy. How do we create a multi-section coordination policy without a SCO policy?
Senator Brazier responded that in that case it would be better to bring the policy back to the CEPC for revisions. 

Parliamentarian Hood informed the Senate that it could move to refer the policy back to the CEPC.
Senator Anderson moved to refer the policy back to CEPC. The motion was seconded by Senator Fradella.  Senator Fradella felt it should be left to the CEPC to determine if it is appropriate to include the SCO policy in the multi-section coordination policy or if it would be best to draft a separate SCO policy. 

Senator Vollendorf stated that language describing the SCO policy is in Section 4 of the Curriculum Handbook. She moved to amend the motion to urge the CEPC to adopt the the Section 4 language. The motion was seconded and Senator Anderson accepted the amendment to the motion as friendly.
The amended motion to refer the Multi-section Policy back to the CEPC with the Section 4 language was passed without dissent.

7.2 Revision of Policy PS04-08, Maximum Student Load (AS-787-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

Senator Brazier moved to amend Part III of this policy. The amendment moved sections and text and was not substantive. 

The policy as amended passed was passed without dissent.
7.3 Revision to Policy Statement 99-16, Grade Appeals Procedure (AS-784-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

Senator Vollendorf spoke in support of proposed changes to section 3.1 (“In accordance with the Policy on Final Course Grades…” to the end of the section). The motion was seconded by Senator Brazier. Senator Vollendorf spoke to it. The change includes reference to the Grading policy to ensure that faculty are aware of the existence of other policies on grading.
Senator Vollendorf moved to amend the policy by the addition of section 3.4.3 (“In the case of courses that do not follow the traditional semester pattern…..”).  The motion was seconded by Senator Brazier and Senator Vollendorf spoke to it. The amendment would allow for appeals involving non-semester classes. In response to a question by Senator C. Chavez, Senator Vollendorf stated that the instructional days referred to in the policy were Fall and Spring semester instructional days since the Grade Appeals Committee only meets in the Fall and Spring.

Senator Schürer asked about how the policy would deal with “repeat offenders.” It is very easy to appeal grades.  Senator Vollendorf agreed that it was easy to begin a grade appeal, but that it is part of process. 

Senator Schürer asked if the Grade Appeals Committee should have records of students’ previous grade appeals and outcomes.

Senator Fradella said that such a provision would oppose due process. Each grade appeal should be adjudicated on its own merits without reference to previous cases.
The policy as amended was passed without dissent.
7.4 Policy on Undergraduate Academic Advising (AS-782-08/CEPC/FPPC)---SECOND READING

Chair Soni informed the Senate that the policy was entirely new and not the revision of old policy. The policy was the result of task force findings that were reviewed by the CEPC, the FPPC and Associate Vice-President for Undergraduate Studies, Lynn Mahoney.

Senator Brazier stated that the changes made by the CEPC do not represent any substantive changes from the task force policy. The floor was yielded to Academic Advising Director, Gayle Fenton, who agreed that the CEPC changes consolidated and clarified the task force document.

Senator Schürer asked a question about advising on career goals. As a department academic advisor, he did not feel competent to advise students on career paths.  

The floor was yielded to Associate Vice-President Mahoney who responded that under the policy, a department advisor’s only responsibility would be to refer the student to the proper person to provide career counseling. The policy was not specific to department advisors, but was a general policy that referred to all advisors. 

Senator Schürer stated the he liked the policy but that it needs a lot of resources. He would like some acknowledgment that resources to support the policy need to be provided. 

The floor was yielded to Director Fenton who stated that the task force decided to allow issues of compensation to be made on the college level and not to address them as part of the University wide policy since advising can differ considerably from college to college. 

Senator Del Casino observed, in relation to the first sentence of the “Philosophy” section of the policy, that all advising is described as “instructionally related activity,” even if it doesn’t generate FTEs. 

The floor was yielded to Director Fenton who informed the Senate that professional staff advising was much expanded beyond just course selection because of the Chancellor’s Office requirements.
Senator Del Casino stated that “instructional related activities” has a definite limited meaning.

Senator Colburn stated that the policy covers all advisors, both faculty and staff, and is limited to undergraduate academic advising.
Senator O’Connor stated that there were budget implications if advising were described as “instructionally related activities”. The devolving to colleges of advising might create an issue of equity regarding the budget.

Senator Del Casino moved to replace “educational activity” for “instructionally related activity”.  The motion was seconded. Senator Brazier accepted the amendment as friendly.
Senator Francis stated that the change seemed somewhat redundant. 

Senator Del Casino agreed that it was redundant, but that it explicitly recognizes the educational nature of staff advising. 

Senator Fradella moved to call the question.

The amendment was moved, seconded and carried without dissent. 

Senator Moreno moved to replace “fully” with “effectively” in the second sentence of the “Goals” section of the policy. Senator Brazier accepted the amendment as friendly. 

After some discussion, “preparing advisors to meet the differing needs of diverse student populations; and” was inserted as item 8 (and the former item 8 was renumbered as item 9) in the section on responsibilities of the 
Undergraduate Center for Academic Advising. Senator Brazier accepted the amendment as friendly, and it was passed without dissent.
Senator Rojas stated that item #1 in the section treating the goals of faculty advisors may not be realistic.
Senator Del Casino moved to strike everything from the comma after goals to semi-colon (“and developing critical thinking and life management skills commensurate with their interests and abilities…”.)The motion was seconded by Senator Rojas. Senator Brazier accepted the motion as friendly.
Senator Huckabay spoke in opposition to the amendment. She felt that critical thinking and life management advising were a part of faculty advising.
Senator Francis felt that this type of advising was understood to be included without it needing to be spelled out.
Senator Viera supported Senator Huckabay’s view.
Senator Lee supported Senator Huckabay on the inclusion of life management advising, but stated that teaching critical thinking was a classroom activity. 

Senator Del Casino responded that he did not feel that there were resources to support that type of advising.
Senator Colburn moved to call the question. The amendment passed.
It moved to strike “identify ways to” from 1a of the section treating the responsibilities of University Administration.  The change would make the language regarding the provision of resources stronger. 

Senator Francis spoke in support of the amendment.
Senator O’Connor said that there was no formula for determining the allocation of the advising support budget. There is nothing like FTEs for the instructional budget to assist in allocating the advising budget.
Interim Provost Para agreed that Senator O’Connor raised a good point. Every College has different advising needs. Allocation choices need to be made at the College level.  He said that when money is distributed to the Colleges, it is in response to specific requests by the Colleges in support of specific initiatives.
The question was called and the amendment passed.
Senator Vogel moved to replace “University Center for Undergraduate Advising” for “Academic Advising Center” in the policy to reflect the correct and current name of the program responsible for undergraduate academic advising. The amendment was accepted as friendly.
Senator Fradella moved to call the question.
The policy passed without dissent.
8.
NEW BUSINESS


8.1 Minor in Criminal Justice, Forensic Studies (AS-799-09/CEPC/URC)

The Proposal for a new Minor in Criminal Justice, Forensic Studies received its First Reading. Senator Fradella spoke to it. He stated that the new program would not require any additional campus resources. Criminal Justice professionals need more science education, and many scientists need more criminal justice education.
8.2 Post-baccalaureate Certificate in Communicative Disorders (AS-800-09/CEPC/URC)

The proposed Post-baccalaureate Certificate in Communicative Disorders received its First Reading. Dean Grimmett spoke to it. She stated that the proposed degree would facilitate the transfer of students into graduate programs. It would be run on a self-support basis and would not require any additional campus resources.
9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:00 pm.
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